HIGHLEY PARISH COUNCIL
An Ordinary meeting of Highley Parish Council was held on Tuesday 5th April 2016 at 7pm at the Severn Centre, Highley.
Present: Cllr.M.Brooks – Chair, Cllrs. R.Honeybourne, A.Honeybourne, J.Marshall, J.Law. D.Tremellen, D.Bache, A.Maiden, T.Holford, N.Barker, D.Bayley, D.Thakrar 
Shropshire Councillor: D.Tremellen  
Clerk: Mrs.E.Preston
Parishioners: 2
00 Parishioners Time – Mrs.M.Briscoe said she had read the recent issue of the forum where the work of the Highley Initiative was featured.  She said she was concerned that Colin Knight had not been mentioned as he was an important part of the group.  Mrs. Briscoe asked the Parish Council to not forget Mr. Knight   Chair Councillor Brooks said that the Parish Council would take on board Mrs. Briscoe comments although they did not publish the Forum, this was done by St. Marys Church. 
Declaration of Pecuniary interests: Declaration of any disclosable pecuniary interest in a matter to be discussed at the meeting. Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interest maintained by the monitoring officer.
01. Apologies - received Cllr.Phipson, Cllr.Broome – illness, Cllr.Askey work commitments.  RESOLVED to accept apologies.
02. To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 1st March 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes be signed as a true and correct record.   Chair signed the minutes. 
03. Matters arising from minutes: 
3.1. Road Safety Scheme – Ashleigh Gardens Crossing –Alice Dilly stated that if the 20mph and traffic calming on Redstone Drive is given funding this financial year then the scheme will be included. If funding is not available then funding will be found to upgrade these units as a stand-alone project.   

3.2 Castle Inn –Shropshire Council has issued a Dangerous Structure Section 77 notice .The boarding up of all the accessible windows and doors had now been carried out  
3.3. Highley Pool Refurbishment – Cllr.Brooks reported that over £21,000 had been raised to date. The application from Inspired Sport has been submitted. The application for funding from LEADER had been accepted through the first round and a more detailed bid has now to be put in. Costcutter in the village centre had also agreed to nominate the pool refurbishments for part of their Costcutter fund. 

3.4. Road from High Street to Coombes Farm Work now carried out. 

3.5. Highley Play Park- A conditional offer received from the Lottery fund subject to final approval.
3.6. Summer Pride – sent a letter to the Parish Council thanking them for their support in previous years but that they have decided to still resign. 

3.7. Signage Netherton Lane. – Alice Dilly is looking into the Parish Council Request for additional signage at Netherton Lane. 
04. Correspondence 
4.1. Vicky Turner sent details of the LJC meeting on Tuesday 12th April 2016 at the Severn Centre. 
4.2. Val Hill from the Severn Centre sent a final draft of a publication due to be sent out in the Highlights Newsletter as follows: - Talks progress about a healthy new addition to your Severn Centre... We are delighted to be looking at plans which could see your local doctor's surgery based at our Centre within the next 18 months. Working with your local GPs, Shropshire Council, and the CCG (Clinical Commissioning Group) we’re hoping this move will offer the Highley community the chance to see this key service in the centre of the village, benefitting from a central location, accessible parking and – crucially – a partnership with all the other health and wellbeing services that operate from the Centre. Val Hill, the Chair of the Severn Centre Charitable Trust, says it has been a long held desire of the Trust to support the community by growing its medical facilities. “As part of our longer term business planning we have incorporated the Highley Parish Plan priority for a new medical centre, and we are proud to be working with others to make this happen,” she says. “The advantages are very clear,” says centre manager Chris Reeves who has been working on this project for some time. “The people of Highley could benefit from having the service in the heart of the village, but we would also be able to work closely with the surgery when it comes to GP referral for patients wanting to prevent health problems, or benefit from support during recovery. If this goes ahead we would be able to reach more people more often with some of the wonderful things going on here that deliver health and fitness, friendship and support -  be it Knit and Natter groups or fitness classes, the swimming pool or social events, clubs or childcare. There's still a lot to do, but we are very excited and very hopeful we’ll be able to confirm the plans later this spring and so see the move before the end of 2017.”We’ll be updating you on this story in our next newsletter. Chair Martin Brooks proposed that a letter of thanks be sent to Chris Reeves the centre manager who had been working hard to get the surgery into the Severn Centre as requested in the Parish Plan.  Cllr.Barker said that she did not know what work Mr.Reeves had carried out and what the plans were so did not know if this was appropriate.   Clerk to ask Chris Reeves for the plans at the next meeting.  RESOLVED.  
4.3. Police and Crime Commissioners town and parish survey results.

4.4. SALC Newsletter - Training 6th April – Finance. 20th April - Fundamentals for Councillors.  

4.5. Shropshire Playing Fields Association – Workshop – Towards better understanding of the planning system for Open Spaces, Sport Play and recreation provision April 21st and 9th May 2016

4.6. SALC – Healthwatch Shropshire Offers New Services to Support NHS complaints information.

4.7. Post Office informed the Parish Council of the temporary branch closure of the Garden Village Post Office due to the resignation of the Postmaster.  

4.8 Alan Griffiths- Singing for Pleasure workshop on Saturday 16th April in Bridgnorth

4.9. SALC – forwarded information on the Draft Supplementary Planning Document consultation – type and affordability of housing, natural environment and historic environment SPDS taking place between 18th March and 29th April 2016  
 05. Planning. No planning applications received.

06. Speeding along Woodhill Road (Behind Castle) – Councillor Honeybourne
Cllr. Honeybourne said she had been contacted by a Parishioner who was concerned about the speed that vehicles were going behind the Castle Inn.  She said that vehicles were using this road when the main road was congested.  Clerk reported that she had contacted Shropshire Council, Alice Dilly and Andy Oliver to ask them to look at this issue.    RESOLVED to also ask them to look at the issue of parking along Woodhill Road.   
07. Queens 90th Birthday – Councillor Honeybourne - Cllr. Honeybourne said she had been asked if the Council were doing anything to mark the Queens 90th Birthday.  Chair Martin Brooks said that the flower displays were going to be red, white and blue in honour of the event.    

08. Councillors Conduct/Interests at meeting – Cllr. Honeybourne -Cllr. Honeybourne said she was concerned that some Councillors were not declaring their interests at meetings and suggested that further training be given.  Councillors said that they were prepared to undertake further training on this issue   RESOLVED that the clerk ask SALC to arrange this  

09. Highley Flower Displays - RESOLVED to accept the Severn Centres Quotation of £3,763.20 + VAT for the work. Chair Martin Brooks said the centre manager, Chris Reeves, had worked with the Clerk to ensure that there would be some floral displays this year.  Clerk said she and Mr.Reeves had been round the village and agreed where some of the flower displays could be removed.  These were at the back of the Car Park, Toilet Block Wall, Severn Centre Railings and Clee View.  No Baskets were to be put on the Bus Shelters as the Parish Council were going to replace all these. Also RESOLVED to purchase a shed to store the baskets and tubs.  Cost to be up to £350.00 .Abstained Cllr.Holford. 
10. Shropshire Councillors Report – D.Tremellen reported “The Cabinet have recently outlined their plans for the Council to become a ‘non-constituent’ member of the West Midlands Combined Authority (WMCA), arguing that it will bring economic growth benefits to the county whilst ignoring dangers that place the Council at a disadvantage to its economically powerful neighbours and further distances the decision-making process from the electorate. Background. The WMCA comprises the seven metropolitan boroughs of the West Midlands, the three Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) covering the geographical area, and a current total of five non-constituent members, including Telford and Wrekin Council. Stratford upon Avon District Council is to join as a non-constituent member later this year. The Police and Crime Commissioner and the Fire Service for the West Midlands hold Observer status. Whilst there are minimal ongoing financial implications in becoming a non-constituent member, £25,000 a year, the big hitting primary constituent members pay a fee of £500,000 per annum. Serious thought needs to be given to why that is and the weight that greater payment gives to the “constituent members” in view of Shropshire's relatively diminutive status as a “rural county”. We know what it already costs us to be surrounded by economically more significant, largely urban, neighbours. The reason for the Cabinet's unseemly rush to sign us all up has to do with the closeness of the WMCA’s going live on 1st June. The next application to join the WMCA couldn't be made until 2017. Personally, I'd prefer to wait until this proposal has been fully explained to the people of the county and put to the vote by the 310,000 population of Shropshire, not just the 10 cabinet members who are presuming to know best. In their indecent haste, the administration gets to avoid consultation on a move that will see Shropshire subsumed into the neighbouring industrial and commercial conurbations, with the added significance that it is also signing up for the election of a ‘metro mayor’ that only the West Midlands will have any say about. Whilst it is claimed that Shropshire “would remain independent, retaining all its current powers and would not come under the remit of any future West Midland Mayor”, what particularly angered me was the statement that “Cabinet agreement is sought to implement the membership proposal”, as if anyone on the Cabinet was likely to oppose either the will of their political group Leader or the collective will of their party political colleagues on the Cabinet; they are all aware that their place is wholly dependent on their maintaining the goodwill of their Leader. And it doesn't end there. Cabinet intend to give authority for the Chief Executive, “in liaison with” the Leader of the Council, the Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Business and Economy, to sign us up and then represent Shropshire Council on the Combined Authority. I take little comfort from the statement that “Cabinet agrees to receive a progress report on devolution developments at regional and national level at a timely future date, at which point further recommendations may be tabled. Nowhere do I see anything that reassure me. When transport is mentioned it can only have to do with the road networks in North Shropshire. Talk of “support to business including expansion of high level manufacturing; for housebuilding growth and other efforts to optimise land assets including public sector land; and for skilling up of the workforce across all ages and a range of sectors”, is meaningless for us because any trickle-down effect of investment in developments in the existing commercial and industrial areas of North Shropshire will go no further south than the suburbs of Shrewsbury.The authors of the report to Council (not, remember, consulted upon) assess the “risk of not taking this opportunity for closer formal affiliation with the constituent bodies of the WMCA” on the basis that failing to act will adversely affect Shropshire Council's efforts to influence national policy “around infrastructure, skills and economic growth where we have been proactive in submitting evidence to the National Infrastructure Commission and to parliamentary select committee inquiries”. Believe me, that “influence” is and will remain minimal in the context of central government's reduction in funding – policy that the government is insistent will continue. Remember, this is the same Council that until my actions provoked the exit of Keith Barrow would still be claiming that ip&e was the best thing since sliced bread whilst actively working to close down Shirehall and making the case AGAINST joining the WMCA.
Much is made of Shropshire Council's becoming a member of the Northern Gateway Partnership with Cheshire and Staffordshire, a decision again made by the 10 members of the Cabinet without consultation (any of you aware of it?). This has particular regard to my earlier comment about what benefit will trickle down to South Shropshire because it is worth taking careful note that this Partnership is intended to capitalise on “the Cheshire/Staffordshire region’s position as the bridging link between the Midlands Engine and the Northern Powerhouse. The Northern Gateway sets out to deliver significant economic growth and regeneration across the region on the back of HS2 investment at Crewe. It aims to unlock major new growth and investment opportunities to deliver over 100,000 new homes and 120,000 new jobs across the area by 2040.” (My italics and bold font.)The report goes on to say: “By becoming a non-constituent member of the WMCA, the Council will similarly be well placed to capitalise on its own geographical position as a bridging authority between the North West and the West Midlands, with its proximity to Wales and the importance of its arterial transport routes through to Ireland via Holyhead. This will further strengthen the status of Shropshire as a Council with whom others wish to do business.” (Again, my italics and bold font.)Point to any of the county's “road links” south of the Wenlock Edge that are likely to play a part in any of that load of old…..And as for having “our” voice heard? Against this load of big hitters? Birmingham City Council /City of Wolverhampton Council/Coventry City Council/Dudley Metropolitan Borough Council/Sandwell Metropolitan Borough Council/Solihull Metropolitan Borough Council/Walsall Council If we needed a lesson in how it's all likely to pan out we need look no further than the economic impact on Shropshire of the establishment of Telford and Wrekin.I'm beginning to think I should have kept my mouth shut about Keith Barrow because it looks as if the old saying: “Be careful what you wish for because it might happen”, has the ring of truth.”
11. Finance 
	Eon 
	Street Lights Annual Maintenance – 6 month charge
	3380.86

	SALC
	Training Course – J.Marshall/D/Tremellen
	    40.00

	Post Office Counters
	Tax & National Insurance
	    49.26

	M.E.Preston
	Salary
	  841.91

	Eon
	Street Light Repairs
	 229.32

	Eon
	New Street Light - Station Road (Following damage)
	 230.70

	K.Russon
	Village Maintenance
	 210.00

	Severn Centre
	Meeting Room Hire
	   18.00

	Severn Centre
	Churchyard Maintenance 
	1143.08


Meeting closed 8.15pm. 
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